18 August 2004

Dear Climate Observationalists: 

Thank you to all who participated in the Climate Observation Program’s Annual System Review held from 13-15 April in Silver Spring, MD.  The meeting provided continued direction for the development of the sustained global climate observing system. The illustrated poster sessions highlighted observing system progress and needs in addition to the science contributing to modeling and user efforts, thus complementing presentations by user groups and partners.  In response to requests to focus more strongly on the science and accomplishments of the observing system we intend to hold a technical science workshop in conjunction with next year’s Program Review.  The 2005 Climate Observation Program Review and the Technical Science Workshop are tentatively scheduled for 26-28 April.  Please place these dates on your 2005 calendar.

Following is a request for annual progress reports for FY 2004, work plans for FY 2005, and additional tasks.  Note that this year proposals for additional tasks for ocean analysis will be accepted from the operational centers and other institutions as well as from existing projects.  Please see the “Add Tasks” document for more detail.  Your FY 2003 reports were outstanding and formed the bulk of Chapter 3 of the first Annual Report on the State of the Ocean and the Ocean Observing System for Climate (hereafter referred to as the Annual State of the Ocean Report).  Your reports were also used to update the Program Plan for Building a Sustained Ocean Observing System for Climate.  Both documents can be found on the Office of Climate Observation (OCO) web site at http://www.oco.noaa.gov/ under “Reports and Products” and “Program Plan”, respectively.  We appreciate your contributions to the Annual State of the Ocean Report.  

Following last year’s guidelines, your annual progress report should include: 1) a project summary, 2) FY 04 progress, 3) a FY 05 work plan, 4) a corresponding FY 05 budget, and 5) “Add Tasks”.  Attachment 1 is a slightly revised outline of the report format, including guidelines.  The guidelines are intended to provide a somewhat standard look and feel across all the projects and to allow the Project Office to extract summary information and system-wide statistics to streamline preparation of the Annual State of the Ocean Report, provide information for other system reports, and to respond to questions from NOAA management. 

Please remember that if your lab/center is implementing more than one project, we would appreciate receiving a single annual report for each network.  The Project Office’s Annual State of the Ocean Report will summarize progress by “network” (as per the JCOMM panels and per our Program Plan).  If your lab/center works across several networks, please report these separately.  For example, AOML’s GOOS Center would file separate annual reports for the SOOP work and for the Global Drifter Program work.  It may be difficult to break out personnel costs, etc., between projects if the same people work on more than one, but please provide your best estimate of the separation.

For FY 05, it is the intent of the Climate Observation Program to sustain existing projects at the FY 04 level of funding (depending on the appropriation/allocation process, of course).  The budget sheet and cover sheet of your annual report should reflect the “base” budget level (i.e., FY 04 level) for FY 05 work.

Please remember that project managers should evolve their work within their “base” budget to achieve maximum effectiveness and efficiency as scientific understanding and technology advance.  Any significant changes, however, must be accomplished in accordance with the Ten Climate Monitoring Principles and in cooperation with the international implementation panels, in particular the JCOMM panels and the IOCCP.  The Ten Principles are listed at the end of the Report Format/Guidelines document.

In addition to your base project Tasks, there is an opportunity to include “Add Tasks” with your report.  The Add Tasks should outline incremental expansions and improvements that you would like to accomplish if additional funding becomes available.  The Program’s specific needs for FY 05 Add Tasks are detailed in the attached Add Tasks document.  Please include a cost estimate for each Add Task.  When/if new funding becomes available, the Project Office will review and evaluate the Add Task requests against Program priorities.  For selected Add Tasks we will ask for a detailed budget sheet to document a supplement to your annual work plan.  In most cases, the selected Add Tasks will then become part of the project’s base funding for following years.

Budget planning values for FY 05 are included in the Add Tasks document.  This plan was used to document NOAA’s request for a FY 05 budget increase.  You should use this as guidance in creating your Add Tasks.  Of course, the Federal appropriation and NOAA allocations seldom equate to the budget planning.  So, if possible, develop several modestly priced Add Tasks that could build the system incrementally according to actual funding availability.  Please list your Add Tasks in your recommended priority order.

The FY 05 budget planning represented in the Add Tasks document was put in place two years ago and is, therefore, subject to modification.  We continue to be serious about building an observing system that is responsive to our customers’ requirements and are prepared to adjust course according to customer feedback.  Therefore, we will constantly review user input and may modify planning and priorities as we move forward; the ratios of new funding applied to the networks may vary from the attached FY 05 plan.  You should use it as guidance but should not be constrained by it.

Please submit your annual progress report and work plan by 15 October 2004 so that we can move money to you as soon as it becomes available in the fiscal year.  It is also imperative that your reports be received on time because they will be used in developing a concise summary of the state of the ocean to be submitted for consideration in the State of the Climate in 2004 Report completed by the NCDC for publication in a late spring 2005 issue of the Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society (BAMS).  The deadline for the ocean contribution to this report is early 2005.

METHOD OF SUBMISSION

Your report should be submitted electronically by 15 October to climate.observation@noaa.gov.  Follow with hard copy to: 

NOAA Office of Climate Observation

1100 Wayne Avenue, Suite 1202

Silver Spring, MD 20910

1-301-427-2089
Thank you for your continued dedication to building the sustained ocean observing system for climate.  

Sincerely,

Diane Stanitski

Associate Program Manager

Climate Observation
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